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Minutes of the Barnsley Patient Council meeting held on Wednesday 24 February 20162016 at 6.00pm at the Boardroom, Hillder House, 49 – 51 Gawber Road, Barnsley, 
S75 2PY.
PRESENT:
	Chris Millington (Chair)
	Barnsley CCG Lay Member

	Ben Cox
	The Grove Medical Centre PRG representative

	Pat Durie
	Patient

	Margaret Dennison
	Walderslade PRG

	Janine Eldred
	The Kakoty Practice PRG

	Eileen Hall 
	Huddersfield Road PRG 

	Ann Hart
	Ashville Medical Centre PRG Representative

	Garth Heyworth 
	Wombwell Medical Centre PRG Representative

	Alan Jones
	Patient

	Marie Jones
	Patient

	Mark Smith 
	Patient

	Peter Moody 
	BIADS

	Janet Neville
	Rotherham Road Practice PRG 

	Philip Watson
	Patient 


IN ATTENDANCE:

	Kate Anderson-Bratt 
	Senior Contracts and Compliance Manager BMBC (for minute reference PC 16/02/02 only)

	Mike Austin
	Chair Practice Managers Group

	Emma Bradshaw 
	Engagement Manager (up to and including minute reference PC 16/02/03 only)

	Marie Hoyle
	The Kakoty Practice Manager & CCG Governing Body Member

	Kay Morgan 
	Governing Body Secretary

	Gillian Pepper
	Designated Nurse Safeguarding Adults  CCG (for minute reference PC 16/02/02 only)

	Martine Tune 
	Deputy Chief Nurse


APOLOGIES:
	Gerald Alliott
	Patient

	Gloria Alliott
	Patient

	Lynne Craven
	Patient

	Adrian England 
	Healthwatch Barnsley Chair

	Gillian Littlewood
	Wombwell Medical Centre PRG Representative

	Colin Wilkinson
	 Patient


	Agenda Item
	Note
	Action


	Deadline

	PC 16/02/01
	WELCOME, INTRODUCTIONS & DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST RELEVANT TO THE AGENDA


	
	

	
	The Chairman welcomed members to the February meeting of the Patient Council and invited any declarations of interest. 
No declarations of interest relevant to the agenda were received.

	
	

	
	The Chairman introduced a new member, Eileen Hall to the Patient Council.

 
	
	

	GUEST SPEAKER



	PC 16/02/02
	QUALITY MONITORING OF CARE HOMES
	
	

	
	Gillian Pepper, Designated Nurse Safeguarding Adults Barnsley CCG and Kate Anderson-Bratt Senior Contracts and Compliance Manager Barnsley Metropolitan Borough Council (BMBC) gave a presentation to the Membership Council about the Monitoring of quality in care homes including:
· An overview of the care homes in Barnsley registered with nursing and residential and funding of nursing home placements.
· Care Quality Commission, Regulation of care homes 
· BMBC and CCG working together to Commission and contract for quality services in care homes.  Required standards contained in the contract. BMBC/CCG joint visits to care homes to monitor quality
· Action that can be taken against homes by the BMBC under the terms of the contract, if the care home fails to meet the expected standards.

· All agencies involved with care homes can share concerns and agree appropriate actions via a new performance Management.  
· The Patient Council were advised of the different methods to report concerns about care homes. 

	
	

	
	The Contracts and Compliance Manager BMBC reported that good procedures were in place to evaluate the quality of contracts.  Discussion took place and the following main points were noted:
· All Care homes are inspected by the CQC with a new inspection regime commenced in April 2015.  It was noted that not all care homes had been inspected under this new regime.  The CQC focussed and prioritised their inspections to those homes that had failed to meet previous regulations.  

· The BMBC and CCG monitor quality in care homes and the CQC inspect care homes.  If a home is rated as below standard by the CQC, the BMBC and CCG had responsibility to work together and improve the quality of service provided at the Care Home.  To ensure that all required standards are met at the follow up CQC inspection visit.  

· The BMBC set standards within contracts for care homes such as for example with regard to staff training and expectations of care plans and have responsibility to monitor the contact.  If a care home did meet required standards, the BMBC can suspend placements or in exceptional circumstances ceased the contract.   
· The BMBC could not close a home. However, the CQC can cancel a registration for an establishment to operate as a care home.  
· The relationship between the BMBC, CCG and CQC was important with good communication flows and triangulation of information about Care homes.   Undertaking unannounced visits to care homes and also offering support for care homes to reach high quality standards.  

· Early identification of issues with care homes was preferred so that the BMBC and CCG could work with the providers to improve quality.  Most care homes were eager to work with the BMBC and CCG.  The BMBC had a programme of visits throughout the year
· Health and Social Care professionals including GPs and Practice Nurses can report concerns found when visiting care homes on a central log.  A new process for the early identification of concerns had been developed.  
· Enter and view Healthwatch champions were trained to visit care homes.

	
	

	
	In response to specific questions the following responses were noted:

· The Designated Nurse Safeguarding Adults advised that Chris Lawson, Head of Medicines would respond directly to Janet Neville in respect of the medication issues raised.  
· The BMBC and CCG review financial viability of care home companies on a regular basis and try and identify if any homes are at risks.  All required support would be provided to prevent a home from closing.  
· The residents of care homes had the right to choose their own GP.  

· The BMBC and CCG could at any time undertake an unannounced visit to any care home.  Routine visits were however also required to ensure that appropriate staff were on duty to answer specific enquires.  A walk round of the home and talks to residents, relatives and staff were included in as part in visits by the BMBC and CCG. 
· The Deputy Chief Nurse advised that she was a specialist advisor for the CQC and that she was not aware of any concerns around the CQC being not fit for purpose.  It was noted that NHSi was to be established.

	
	

	
	The Chairman concluded discussion advising member’s to share the knowledge about the monitoring of and ways to report concerns about care homes with PRG Groups.  Additionally any concerns about care homes could be sent to him outside of the meeting or reported anonymously via the CQC.   

	
	

	PC 16/02/03
	STROKE SERVICES 
	
	

	
	Emma Bradshaw, Engagement Manager informed the Patient Council about the work of NHS commissioners across South Yorkshire, Bassetlaw and North Derbyshire to review critical care for people who have had a stroke, the reasons for the review and options for provision of future service. 

	
	

	
	The Commissioners Working Together programme were requesting people to put forward their views about what matters to them when accessing care and treatment.  The feedback provided will be used to shape the options and plans before consulting on proposed changes.    Patient Council Members were encouraged to complete a stroke pre-consultation survey, particularly if they had experienced stroke services.    The Engagement Manager advised that current work was in the pre-consultation phase until 31 March 2016.  

	
	

	
	The Chairman shared his experiences of stroke services with the Patient Council, invited discussion and requested questions in respect of critical care for people who have had a stroke.  
· It was identified that there could be a post code lottery with regard to medical expertise for patients who had suffered a stroke.

· It was imperative that Patients received timely treatment for a stroke.  However, poor ambulance response times may prevent this.  Services needed to work together to ensure the best possible outcomes for patients.  

· In addition to immediate care it was important that appropriate post stroke services are established.

· Access to a hyper acute stroke service should be considered from a social economic perspective.  

· It was queried how the review would ensure that ‘health poor’ people will get an opportunity to submit their views about stroke services.  The Engagement Manager indicated that the Engagement Team will strive to reach as many people as possible once the consultation phase was open.   

· With regard to causes of stroke the Chairman indicated that stroke does not discriminate and that prevention was key. 
· People who had suffered a stroke and received appalling care were not always willing to complain feedback experience and engage to improve services.  

    
	
	

	
	It was recognised that Barnsley did not have a specialist hyper acute stroke service.  The Chair of the Practice Managers Group commented that Doncaster had two specialist stroke wards which had been funded from a legacy donation.    It was noted that Barnsley Rotary clubs had organised a stroke awareness event in the town centre on 7 May 2016.  

	
	

	
	The Engagement Manager thanked the Patient Council for their valued input to the discussion and advised that she would feed back this information into the pre-consultation process.    The Engagement Manager would also attend a future meeting of the Patient Council to provide an update on the Consultation phase.  

	
	

	
	A member highlighted the potential closure of Huddersfield A&E and impact this may have on Barnsley A&E.  Any information about the effects arising from the closure of Huddersfield A&E to share with other patient groups would be greatly appreciated at the next meeting of the Patient Council on 30 March 2016.  

	
	

	GENERAL


	PC 16/02/04
	MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING HELD ON 27 JANUARY 2016


	
	

	
	The minutes of the previous held on 27 January 2016 were verified as a correct record of the proceedings.  

	
	

	PC 16/02/05
	MATTERS ARISING REPORT 
	
	

	
	The Patient Council noted the Matters Arising Report and that one action was complete.

 
	
	

	
	5.1
	Patient Online Access
	
	

	
	
	Ms M Hoyle gave a presentation to the meeting about ‘Patient Online’ and tabled information showing services provided by the Practice nurse and healthcare assistants.  It was intended that Patient Online will empower patients to take greater control of their health and wellbeing by increasing online access to services.  This will allow a Patient to book GP appointments, request repeat prescriptions and view their GP records on line.  

	
	

	
	
	The Patient Council noted the benefits of Patient Online Access.  

	
	

	AGENDA ITEMS



	PC 16/02/06
	REPORT OF THE CHAIR
	
	

	
	The Patient Council noted the contents of the Chairman’s report which provided information on:

· I-HEART Barnsley - The service was proving successful and receiving in excess of 200 phone calls per week and considering Sunday morning appointments.  
· Barnsley Hospital – Junior Doctors.  The Patient Council noted the quote from Richard Jenkins Medical Director providing assurance that Patient safety would be the first priority throughout the period of industrial action.  The Hospital had addressed every recommendation from a recent CQC visit.  The Hospital Chief Executive Diane Wake was requesting the CQC to undertake a revalidation visit. The Chairman highlighted that the Tiny Hearts appeal had collected £100,000. 
· Multi (Specialist) Community Provider MCP
· Communications within the NHS 

· Our Local Story – CCG

· NHS Improvement -  The CCG  will ensure that it ‘Commissions for Value’  
· Yorkshire Ambulance Service - The YAS would need to ensure good response times to meet access to treatment timescales for stroke patients.
· The MIG = Medial Interoperability Gateway Service
· First Port of Call – A dedicated training programme for reception staff in GP Practices the objective being to improve patient experience.  

	
	

	PC 16/02/07
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
	
	

	
	There were no items of any other business.  
	
	

	PC 16/02/08
	DATE AND TIME OF THE NEXT MEETING:

	
	

	
	The next meeting of the patient Council will be held on Wednesday 30 March 2016 at 6.00 pm, in the Boardroom Hillder House, 49 – 51 Gawber Road, Barnsley, S75 2PY   
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